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	Forward from Sally Burlington, DCSF Deputy Director, Childcare Division

	1.1
	Dear colleague,

I am writing to invite you to take part in a consultation exercise on the setting of annual fees for children's social care settings, including children's homes, residential special schools, boarding schools and residential further education colleges.   Our aim is to introduce a revised model for the setting of fees for the costs of inspection and regulation for all children's social care settings and residential special schools, boarding schools and residential further education colleges from April 2010, in order to:

· put in place a more transparent approach to the setting of fees, that will enable us to ensure that fees are based on a robust analysis of the actual costs of inspection and regulation for groups of  providers 

· and that will enable us to reach full cost recovery for inspection and, where relevant, regulation over time.

	1.2
	Summary of proposals:

We are aiming to introduce this model in a two phased approach, which will entail:

Phase One: Reducing the fees for those providers currently paying more than the average cost of inspection in order to reflect the actual costs, identified as a result of Ofsted's efficiency savings and remodelling of costs using data from the financial year 2008-2009.

Ministers have made regulations providing for these reductions that will come into force on 2 November 2009 ("the 2009 Regulations"). These regulations include provision for those providers whose annual fee will be reduced under the 2009 Regulations and whose liability to pay their annual fees arose before the 2 November but have not yet paid. For those providers, the date on which they became liable to pay will move to 2 November (for this year only) and they will be then be invoiced at the new (lower) amount.

We are aware that there are a number of providers who are currently paying more than the average cost of inspection (and regulation), and have already paid their invoice prior to 2 November 2009, and so do not benefit from the reductions in fees introduced on 2 November. We have included within this consultation document a proposal for refunding the amount by which providers have overpaid, by introducing a corresponding reduction in their fees in 2010. We would welcome your views on this.

Phase Two: Introducing an annual 10% increase to the annual fee from 1 April 2010, for those providers who are currently paying less than the average cost of inspection and, where appropriate, compliance, until they have reached full costrecovery (or less than a 10% increase where providers are less than 10% from full cost recovery).

We are consulting on this second phase of our approach to setting and adjusting fees for inspection and regulation, which will include:

· consulting on the arrangements for those providers whose annual fees were reduced in the 2009 Regulations but who had already paid the fee prior to 2 November 2009 and therefore did not benefit from the reduction, as set out above, and 

· consulting on the best way of adjusting fees to ensure transparency and fairness across all settings.

We have set out our broad approach to this, alongside a number of questions for you to directly respond to.

	2
	Background and Proposals

	2.1
	This consultation document gives details of the DCSF's proposed move to a new model for the setting of annual fees of inspection and regulation under the Care Standards Act 2000, Education & Inspections Act 2006 and Children Act 1989 from April 2010.

	2.2
	Background

	2.2.1
	In 2001, the Department of Health consultation paper Frequencies of Inspection and Regulatory Fees proposed a fee structure for regulatory work undertaken under the Care Standards Act 2000 and a move towards full cost recovery of fees within five years. DH Ministers later decided that the timetable for reaching full cost recovery should be slowed to allow more affordable increases. Fees have increased by 20% in 2003-04, 20% in 2004-05, 20% in 2005-06 and 15% in 2006-07.

	2.2.2
	Moving towards full cost recovery is consistent with Treasury guidance on fees and charges and was included in a wide ranging public consultation in 2001. Full cost recovery is based on the philosophy that it is right that those who are regulated should pay for their regulation.  All providers benefit from regulation. Those who pay for services that are regulated, whether local authorities, commissioning services, private individuals funding their own care, or those making charitable donations to voluntary organisations, would expect the organisations concerned to be providing high quality services.  Regulation is the way that quality is assured and abuse detected and avoided.  Regulatory fees are regarded as a legitimate cost to any regulated organisation.

	2.2.3
	There are a number of considerations we have borne in mind when considering any increases from April 2010:

· What the market will bear: particularly small children's homes, voluntary adoption agencies and adoption support agencies because providers in these sectors are often very small and often with low revenues 

· Fairness: taking an approach which is as consistent as possible across the different settings to avoid some types of provision being unfairly subsidised relative to others

· Value for money: making sure that we achieve the government's aim of moving as quickly as possible to full cost recovery. 

	2.2.4
	Government's policy is to continue to move towards full cost recovery, however for 2007-08 and 2008-09 it was agreed not to increase fees because:

· This would help provide stability for the sector at a time of change as the role of regulating and inspecting children's services moved from CSCI to Ofsted on 1 April 2007;

· Ofsted had embarked on an organisation-wide efficiency review, including a review of its modelling of inspection costs. 

	2.2.5
	As a result of the above, data is now available on the actual costs of compliance and inspection for 2007-2008 and 2008-2009. This detailed analysis of the costs of inspection and regulation, based on type and size of institution, provides a much more precise analysis of the actual costs than has previously been available. It has shown that the actual costs of inspection and regulation are currently less than previous modelling suggested. It will also enable us to introduce a new more transparent model for the setting of fees for boarding schools, residential schools, residential further education colleges and social care settings which better reflects the actual cost of inspection and regulation.

	2.2.6
	This will involve basing the annual fees to be paid by providers on the average number of days required to carry out inspections and other regulatory activity for providers of their type/category. In some cases, this will reflect the numbers of approved places, but the annual fee will not be based directly on that number.  For establishments and agencies under the CSA 2000, Ofsted's cost modelling includes an element in respect of compliance costs. For residential special schools, residential colleges, boarding schools and Local Authorities in respect of their fostering and adoption functions, Ofsted's calculation of the actual cost reflects the cost of inspection only.

	2.2.7
	This model for setting fees will enable us to ensure a more accurate and transparent process and reduce the possibility of organisations paying more than the full cost of inspection and other regulatory activity than is currently the case.

	2.3
	Implementing a two tiered approach to full cost recovery

	2.3.1
	The impact of these changes has been that a number of settings for example all independent and private fostering agencies and 14% of residential family centres, have been identified as paying more than the actual cost of inspection and compliance, and all Local Authorities in respect of their adoption functions, 79% of boarding schools, 69% of Further Education Colleges, and 31% of special schools, have been identified as paying more than the actual cost of inspection. There are also a number of organisations who are nearer to full cost recovery than previous modelling work had suggested.

	2.3.2
	However, there is also a large group of providers who are a long way from full cost recovery.  For example, for the smallest of children's homes, annual fees currently cover only 16% of the cost of inspection and compliance. 

	2.3.3
	For the majority of these providers who are currently undercharged for the cost of inspection and compliance, and who are a long way from full cost recovery, the original proposal of reaching full cost recovery within five years is not achievable, as it would require annual increases that would generally be regarded as too large.

	2.3.4
	We are therefore proposing a more measured approach to reaching full cost recovery for those organisations not currently at full cost recovery, in a two phased approach that will involve:

· Phase One: Reducing the fees for those providers currently paying more than the average cost of inspection and where appropriate compliance to reflect the actual cost, based on Ofsted's cost data from the financial year 2008-2009. The cost data from 2008-9 will also form the basis for setting the annual fees for inspection and compliance for these providers from April 2010.

· Phase Two: Introducing an annual 10% increase to the annual fee from 1 April 2010, for those providers who are currently paying less than the average cost of inspection and, where appropriate, compliance, until they have reached full cost recovery (or less than a 10% increase where providers are less than 10% from full cost recovery). 

	2.3.5
	This will mean that for the majority of organisations who are not currently at full cost recovery, which includes the majority of children's homes, their fees will increase by 10% each year, until they reach full cost recovery. For some organisations, this could take approximately 20 years.

	2.4
	Transitional Arrangements

	2.4.1
	We are aware that there are a number of providers who are paying more than the average cost of inspection and regulation, and who have already paid the annual fee set under the 2007 Regulations for this year, which is greater than the fee set out in the 2009 Regulations. 

	2.4.2
	We would like to propose that for these providers, there will be a reduction to their annual fee in 2010/2011 by an amount corresponding to the figure by which they have "overpaid" in 2009, ie the difference between the annual fee under the 2007 Regulations and the annual fee under the 2009 Regulations.

	2.5
	Developing an effective method for adjusting fees to ensure transparency and fairness across all settings

	2.5.1
	We would also like to propose changes to how fees are adjusted from year to year, so as to ensure transparency and fairness across all settings. We are currently considering two possible approaches to this:

Option One: That fees will be set on a three yearly basis. We are proposing that fees are initially set in April 2010, using cost data from Ofsted's accounts from 08-09 as a basis, after which this rate will be maintained over a three year period. Adjustments will be made annually to reflect the proposed 10% increase in fees for those providers not yet at full cost recovery.  

The benefits of this proposed model are that:

· it will enable us to review the annual costs of inspection over a three year period, thus taking into account key peaks and troughs in the costs of inspections and other compliance and enforcement activities over this period, and as a result enable us to set revised fees for the cost of regulation based on a thorough understanding of the actual costs of inspection and other activities during this period
 

· it will also provide certainty for the sector over a three year period in relation to their budgeting etc. 

Option Two: That fees will be set on an annual basis each April, using the finalised cost data from the financial year finishing 12 months earlier.

The benefits of this model are that it will:

· promote transparency in the setting of fees, and ensure that settings are able to benefit more quickly from any further efficiency savings achieved by Ofsted

· however, it could also result potentially, in settings being charged a higher cost for inspections, if figures from the previous year suggested that this was required, and

· cost data for any one year might provide an unrepresentative basis on which to base fees for that year, as the majority of inspections take place on a three year cycle.

	2.5.2
	A table of fee levels is attached as an Annex.

	3
	How To Respond

	3.1
	Consultation responses can be completed online at www.dcsf.gov.uk/consultations by emailing feesinspectionsc.consultation@dcsf.gsi.gov.uk or by downloading a response form which should be completed and sent to: Children in Care Team, Department for Children, Schools and Families, 1st Floor, Sanctuary Buildings, Great Smith Street, London SW1P 3BT.

	4
	Additional Copies

	4.1
	Additional copies are available electronically and can be downloaded from the Department for Children, Schools and Families e-consultation website at: www.dcsf.gov.uk/consultations

 HYPERLINK "https://www.dcsf.gov.uk/consultations " \t "_blank"  

	5
	Plans for making results public

	5.1
	The results of the consultation and the Department's response will be published on the DCSF e-consultation website in April 2010. 
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